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REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Jose D. Leon Guerrero Port Authority of Guam
Thursday, March 28, 2013
11:45am
AGENDA
L CALL TO ORDER
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
a. February 15, 2013 — Regular Board Meeting
III. PUBLIC COMMENT: a. Public Comments
b. Employee Comments

c. PAGGMA Association
Iv. GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT
REPORTS:

<

List — Federal Grant & Local Funding Programs
. Finance Report

Operations/Equipment Report

. Property Leasing/Port Development

Marina Report

Procurement Report

Safety Report

. Engineering Report

S0 h0 A0 O

VL OLD BUSINESS

Cementon Micronesia

KM&T

GEDA Loan Status

Port Modernization Program — Implementation Plan
Workers Compensation

Merit Bonus

VII. NEW BUSINESS
a. FY2013 Mid-Year Budget

me e op

b. Approval of Award: Real Estate Appraisal & Consulting Services RFP-PAG-013-
001

c. IFB-CIP-013-002 WHI Demolition of CMU Wall & Concrete Spalling Repair
: Reprogram of Funds

d. 5-Year Tariff Projection and 20-Year Financial Plan

e. Travel Request/Travel Plan:

1. Incident Response to Terrorist Bombing, May 21, 2013, New Mexico
2. FY2013 National Homeland Security Conference, June 4-7, 2013, Los

Angeles, CA
f. Travel Plan
VIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION a. Open Legal Issues

b. Personnel Matters

IX. ADJOURNMENT

Port of Guam, Jose D.Leon Guerrero Commercial Port is an Equal Employment Opportunity Employer.
Complaints of discrimination should be sent to the Human Resources Division.
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MINUTES OF THE
REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Friday, February 15, 2013

I. CALL TO ORDER

There being a quorum, the regular meeting of the Board of Directors was called to order
at 11:50 a.m., Friday, February 15, 2013. Present at the meeting were:

Daniel Tydingco, Chairman

Christine Baleto, Vice Chairperson

Shelly Gibson, Board Secretary

Michael Benito, Member

Eduardo Ilao, Member

Joanne M.S. Brown, General Manager

Felix R. Pangelinan, Interim Deputy General Manager
Atty. Mike Phillips, Legal Counsel

Also present were Cementon Micronesia-John Perez, Esther Rebabuua; Jimmy Camacho-
Office of Senator Tom Ada; Wayne Baumunk-Coral Reef; John Bell-Office of Phillips &
Bordallo; Annmarie Muna-AM Insurance; and Port Management staff.

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

a. January 31, 2013: Mr. Benito made motion to approve the minutes of January 31,
2013 subject to correction. The motion was seconded by Ms. Gibson and was unanimously passed.

. PUBLIC COMMENT

a. Public Comment: Mr. Wayne Baumunk, Coral Reef presented a proposal for Board
consideration to establish a $2.00 marina user fee per container handled that will assist in the
improvements and repairs to Guam’s marinas. He expressed that as the marinas are gate ways to
Guam’s ocean, it should be in its prime condition.

b. Employee Comment: None.

C. PAGGMA Association: Mr. John B. Santos, PAGGMA President said the
association will adopt a bus stop which is part of the Lieutenant Governor’s beautification endeavor.
The association is also assisting the ‘Relay for Life’ and will start the fundraisers.

Port of Guam, Jose D.Leon Guerrero Commercial Port is an Equal Employment Opportunity Employer.
Complaints of discrimination should be sent to the Human Resources Division.
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IV. GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT

A report was presented by the General Manager for Board’s information. Board directive was
made to management on some of the reported items as follows:

L. Paseo De Susana Fishing Platform Project: Consult with legal counsel regarding an
initiative by Department of Agriculture to construct a fishing platform on portion of port property.

2. Boating Infrastructure Grant Tier 1: Purpose of this grant is to address the Harbor of
Refuge mooring and repairs where the U.S. Coast Guard has expressed concems on its condition. The
Port received pre-approval on the grant at $100K; however, there is a cost share requirement of $25K.
Management was advised to identify the funding source to support this project.

Additional items addressed were as follows:

L. Telecommunications: GSA had advised the Port on issues with the Port’s telephone
services. Management is working closely with GSA to resolve this matter.

2. Standard & Poors Site Visit: On February 7, 2013 through Airport Authority and in
coordination by Guam Economic and Development Authority, representatives of Standard & Poors
took a tour of port facilities.

3. JD Edwards Upgrades: Management met with Denovo Ventures team in a working
session to address the upgrades of the payroll module for the port payroll system. Estimated upgrade
completion is slated for October 2013.

4. MOV Contract and Risk Management Services: Both contracts are currently with legal
counsel to approve as to form.

5. Equipment Purchase: The Port through a 2007 Port Security Grant Program acquired
three fire fighting trailer-able pumps. Two have been utilized for training and testing of personnel in
case of an incident.

6. Compensation & Benefits Study Consultant:  Alan Searle contract has expired
February 2012. Management was advised to identify the need of their continued professional services.

Mr. Benito advised that if there are services rendered or deliverables completed that payment is made
accordingly.

RECESSED
At this time, the members agreed to take a break. The meeting recessed at 12:40 p.m.

RECONVENED
The members reconvened the meeting at 12:55 p.m.
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V. REPORTS

a. List-Federal Grant & Local Funding Programs: Mr. Joe Javellana, Acting Chief
Planner presented the list of federal grant & local funding programs for Board’s information. The
Vice Chairperson asked the status of the OEA grant implementation plan balance at $35,040. Mr.
Javellana clarified that with respect to that amount, there is a credit-memo dated June 27, 2012 to the
Govemor’s office, resulting in a reimbursement to the government of Guam general fund.

b. Finance Report: Mrs. Joann B. Conway, Acting Financial Affairs Controller
presented the budget transactions on the budget lifts and divisional transfers. The Vice
Chairperson requested that the format provide a ‘balance’ column for the remainder of the fiscal
year.

c. Operation_Productivity Report: The operations productivity report for the
month of January 2013 was presented to the Board for information. The Chairman asked that
this report also include status on equipments.

d. Property Leasing/Port Development: Mr. Glenn B. Nelson, Commercial Manager

reported on the following:

L. Tristar Negotiations: Staff was tasked to take lead on negotiations for the
expired easement and fingertip lease agreements last October 2012. As part of the negotiation process,
Port was to obtain a statement of value for certain parcels to be renegotiated, however, before the
tasking of the appraisal, the Port’s appraisal consultant services had expired. A request for proposal
was then issued for real estate appraisal and consulting services; deadline to submit proposal is
February 22, 2013.

2. Port Rent Revisit: Summary appraisal for rent revisit as mandated by Public
Law 30-19 was completed on November 30, 2012. As represented to the Board in the January 2013
previous meeting, management awaits guidance from the General Manager on application forward.

3. Mobil Oil Guam-Proposed Settlement: A briefing paper was prepared for the
General Manager on January 9, 2013 detailing the effort to resolve long standing issues related to claim
being made by and between Mobil and the Port Authority. This issue is still under review by the
General Manager.

4. Cooperative Agreement: Staff is still set on moving the cooperative agreement
initiative forward with GEDA as it relates to properties. A meeting that was held on December 27,
2012 resulted in certain changes made to the dynamics. The briefing paper is still under review by the
General Manager on way forward.

5. Real Estate Policy: The General Manager tasks this division to explore
avenues in establishing and promulgating structured policies to what currently exist as it relates
specifically to letting of port properties. The template to be used for this purpose will be Port of San
Diego’s property leasing policy.
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6. Vessel Insurance Requirements: Staff was advised by the General Manager to
look into the matter of insurance requirement for the recreational users of the marina facilities.
Preliminary research reveals that such requirement is not mandated by law. However, staff will
continue to research the matter and also plans to seek the assistance of the Port Risk Manager on
proposals aimed to meet the goals toward protecting and minimizing the Port’s liability associated with
non-insured tenants and users of the marinas.

e. Marina Report: Mr. Nelson said he met last week with Bureau of Statistics and
Plans; Guam Coastal Management and Attorney General’s office to address the Port Fishing
Initiative and the Paseo De Susana Fishing Platform Project. A briefing paper will be provided to the
General Manager.

The Chairman said the lent season is drawing near and over the next few months there will be
an increase in recreational activities from anglers/netters. He asked management to ensure a controlled
program and order of the marinas. Mr. Nelson said those matters are being addressed and reminded the
Board that the agency to determine the ‘Taking of Fish’ as to the time and method is under the purview
of Department of Agriculture pursuant to Section 63116, Chapter 63, 5 GCA. The Port continues to
pursue its special initiative that is aimed to enable seasonal net fishing that will not impede the
navigational channel of Hagatna marina and will prohibit fishing within those areas or any area in the
outer basin that poses safety concerns.

f. Procurement Report: Mrs. Alma B. Javier, Acting Corporate Services Manager
reported on the following:

e RFP No. 12-003 Performance Management Services for Port Cranes: Cost negotiations
are still ongoing.

e RFP No. 13-001 Real Estate Appraisal Services: As mentioned earlier, deadline to
submit proposals is February 22, 2013. The Chairman asked whether this appraisal
service is for the tri-annual requirement. Mr. Nelson said the tri-annual requirement
statement of value called for in Public Law 30-19 have been completed in November
2012. This particular proposal is to seek specialized discipline appraisal services.

e IFB No. CIP-013-002 Warehouse I Demolition of CMU Walls & Column Spalling
Repairs: Bid opening is slated for February 28, 2013.

e IFB — General Services Agency
Part for Mobile Harbor Crane — award and purchase order was received

A/C compressors and various units — pending award by GSA

A/C refrigerants and various materials and supplies — pending award by GSA
Workers Compensation — announcement to be made next week.

The Chairman wondered whether an emergency procurement should be declared on the
workers compensation issue. Mr. Benito said if the Port expends about $150K annually for
workers compensation claims, he felt that by acquiring workers compensation insurance
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coverage at a deductible amount of say $150K plus premium may not be advantageous to the
Port. He preferred that the Port be able to have the ability to self-insure and seek legislative
assistance for this purpose. Mr. Benito suggested for management to work with the Port’s Risk
Management consultant to determine best approach for the Port. The General Manager
mentioned that management was directed to proceed simultaneously with bid issuance through
GSA as well as provide propose legislation that will suit Port needs. She said the Port’s enabling
legislation provides language in this respect and it is just a matter of simply changing the existing
statute from ‘shall’ to ‘may’. This will then provide the flexibility and option to the Port on the
workers compensation coverage whether to insure or self-insure, contingent upon what is more
cost effective and manageable internally. Mr. Benito expressed that if it is simply a change in
language that management work closely with the Port Oversight Chair to introduce legislation.
The Chairman advised management to continue with the parallel track and if need be to declare
an emergency procurement.

o Contract Management: As mentioned earlier, the MOV contract and Risk Management
Consulting services is currently with legal counsel to approve as to form.

e Procurement Plan: As presented in the previous meeting, and for Board’s information, an
additional project was added to the two-year competitive procurement plan that covers
fiscal years 2013 and 2014 which is the management for F-1 fuel pipe facilities. She
reminded the Board that the two-year procurement plan is a living document and will
report any changes or additions to the Board.

g. Safety Report: For Board’s information, there are no personnel injuries or
industrial accidents recorded/investigated for the period of January 31, 2013 thru February 15,
2013. The Chairman noticed on the report that there are four personnel that refused medical
attention and asked for clarification. Mr. Francisco C. Roberto, Safety Administrator said those
incidents are minor injuries that the employee refused medical assistance and are recorded for
record purposes.

h. Engineering Report: The status of ongoing and proposed capital improvement
projects for the year 2013 (first quarter) as well as the Guam Commercial Port Improvement
Program was provided for Board’s information.

VI. OLD BUSINESS

a. Cementon Micronesia: Without objections, the members recognized the
presence of Mr. John Perez, Cementon Micronesia representative. Mr. Perez appreciates the
Board for their consideration on Cementon’s request on rent deferrals and inquired whether there
may be a misunderstanding as Cementon continues to receive billings. He requested that this
arrangement be formalized to provide assurance to headquarters that Cementon is not in default.
Mr. Nelson said the letter reflecting the rent deferral period will be prepared today.
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Mr. Perez asked the status of the endorsement letter to U.S. Coast Guard and other
regulatory entities regarding the Board’s support on the co-use of the pier. Legal Counsel said a
draft letter has been prepared and is currently being reviewed by management.

Mr. Perez understands that a notice to proceed have been issued for purposes of the
motorized operational valve. Mrs. Javier clarified that the issuance was the notice of intent to
award. The Chairman said the notice to proceed will be issued once the procedural verification
is made. Mr. Perez said once the notice to proceed is awarded, Cementon would like to request
from Mobil to gain access to the piers for purposes of installing the pipes and become
operational during the construction period. Legal Counsel said aside from other details, he
understands that it is a mutual goal of Mobil to ensure Cementon is able to commence
operations.

b. KM&T: As directed, Mr. Nelson said a meeting is scheduled for February 22,
2013 with Messrs. Dan Guerrero-Joint Region Marianas and Clarence Fegin, NAVFAC for
purposes of KM&T’s proposal.

c. GEDA Loan Status:

1. Resolution No. 2013-02 — Sovereign Immunity: Mr. Benito made motion
to approve Board Resolution No. 2013-02 relative to waiving sovereign immunity as a condition

of Bank of Guam loan, seconded by the Vice Chairperson. Motion was unanimously approved.

The Chairman advised management to prepare a letter to GEDA and Bank of Guam
requesting support on the draft legislation relative to sovereign immunity.

d. Port Modernization Program-Implementation Plan: The General Manager
said a meeting was held this morning with the Port’s OAE consultant Mr. Jeff Peck to provide
additional information on the following task orders. Once the information is provided and
reviewed, such task orders will be processed accordingly.

1. Task Order No. 28 — Project Management: to provide additional
information on the types of services to be rendered under this task order.

2. Task Order No. 35 — OAE Going Forward: to clarify the services for the
public outreach item.

The Chairman took notice that items a. b. and c. under new business should be addressed
in old business. He asked whether there are any objections to move such items under old
business. There were no objections.

e. FY2012 Financial Audit Report: The Vice Chairperson made motion to accept
the FY2012 Financial Audit Report, seconded by Mr. Benito. Motion was unanimously
approved.
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f. FY2013 Budget: Based on the previous minutes relative to the Board authorizing
management to ‘lift’ budget within their respective division, the Chairman was more inclined to
allow management greater flexibility to allocate and transfer resources by object category
regardless of the division. The Vice Chairperson asked whether the suggestion being made is to
allow a budget transfer, for example from Operations division under professional services
category to Maintenance division professional services category. The Chairman clarified that the
budget transfer would be from a travel category to a professional services category, irrespective
of the division. The Vice Chairperson cautioned the Chairman as that would then be similar to
the workers compensation situation that the Board had concerns with where funds from different
categories were supporting other categories. The Chairman said so long as management
provides justification to the Board similar to the budget transaction outline being presented in
this meeting rather than having management continuously seek Board approval. Mr. Benito
expressed the comfort in the authority currently provided to management at this point which is
the flexibility to expend beyond their respective quarters within the division. He pointed out that
authorizing the allocation of funds from one category to another is concerning for the simple
reason that it can conceivably be a substantial amount. The Chairman said it can be controlled to
what the Board deems appropriate. The Vice Chairperson agreed with director Benito and is
uncomfortable at this time to provide such latitude because it takes away from the budgeting
process on estimated expenditures. The Chairman appreciates the positions raised and merely
suggested the idea to enable management to respond more quickly to critical needs or services
rather than having to hold off until the next Board meeting. The Vice Chairperson said to
acquire the needs or services would be through the procurement process and given that such
process takes awhile, she felt that there is more than ample time to go before the Board to request
for any additional funding.

g Merit_Bonus: Mrs. Javier said management met with Department of
Administration (DOA) representatives on February 13, 2013 and addressed the merit bonus.
DOA clarified that the calculation of the 3.5% base salary is to be applied after the increment.
On the matter of those transferred employees to the Port from other agencies, DOA confirmed
that it is the responsibility of the former agency to pay out the merit bonus for the period of the
employees’ employment and when the performance evaluation was undertaken. The Vice
Chairperson asked that specific to the Port Authority whether the merit bonus would only be
applicable from the time of its enactment in 1991, Public Law 21-59 up to the point when the
Port’s Compensation Plan was adopted by the legislature on 2009, Public Law 30-43. Mrs.
Javier said according to DOA, it would be at Port management’s discretion. Other items
addressed with DOA was a refresher training course as a result of the post audit
recommendations; and training/certification of an Equal Employment Opportunity Coordinator.

Legal Counsel Services

Without objections, the Chairman asked the budget status of legal counsel services. Mrs.
Conway said the approved budget is at $200K for fiscal year 2013. The Vice Chairperson said
as part of the mid-year budget review there will be an accounting of actual legal service
expenditures. The Chairman mentioned that the inquiry being made is for prior fiscal year 2012.
The Vice Chairperson said the amount approved in fiscal year 2012 was $200K and asked for the
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actual expenditure. Mrs. Conway replied that the legal services invoice received is up to May
2012. Legal Counsel said the latest billing was June 2012. The Vice Chairperson asked whether
the Port submitted its financials for 2012, but have outstanding payables that are not booked into
the financials. Mrs. Conway said finance accrued an amount based on the average. The
Chairman advised management to align legal counsel budget category against the contractual
services amount accordingly.

VII. NEW BUSINESS

a. Harbor of Refuge — Boating Infrastructure Grant: (Item addressed in General
Manager’s report.)

RECESSED
At this time, the members agreed to take a break. The meeting recessed at 2:05 p.m.

RECONVENED
The members reconvened the meeting at 2:10 p.m.

VIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION

At this time, the Board went into executive session at 2:10 p.m. Executive session ended
at 3:00 p.m. The Board is now back in regular meeting session.

Item(s) addressed in executive session includes: Personnel Matters: leave status;

overtime; CSC post audit/recruitment action; request dismissal of personnel action with CSC;
adverse action; workers compensation investigation; personnel files; and Open Government
Law.

Executive Session
At this time and without objections, Ms. Gibson requested to go back into executive
session. The Board went into executive session at 3:03 p.m. Executive session ended at 3:09

p.m. The Board is now back in regular meeting session.

Item(s) addressed in executive session includes: Guam YTK.

Next Board Meeting Date - The Board members agreed to hold their next meeting on
Thursday, March 28, 2013 at 11:45 a.m., Port Authority Board Conference Room.
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IX. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to discuss, it was moved by Mr. Benito and seconded by
Ms. Gibson to adjourn the meeting at 3:10 p.m. The motion was unanimously passed.

Ptses Dsichille [,

MARY M(tHELLE\GIBSON, Boaréi Secretary, Board of Directors

APPROVED BY:

A

NS : )
\ ) ' }/ . ‘ &
e

c &

WA

.‘\ (l_,f W e ere \
Ny Enyy N
) \\:"“‘\f_‘:-("




General Manager Report
To

PAG Board of Directors
March 28, 2013

General Port Operations

Workers Compensation Insurance

The Port received preliminary information on its bid for Workers Compensation Insurance
(GSA/PAG-004-13) on Monday, March 11, 2013. According to Acting Corporate Services
Manager Alma Javier, the following information was provided:

Two companies obtained bid packages, for Workers Compensation but only one
company submitted a bid which was AM Insurance. The following monthly and annual
premium costs were provided:

Option 1: No deductible

1 year term:  $26,222.06 monthly premium
$314,664.72 annual premium

3 yearterm: $23,599.85 monthly
$283,198.31 annual premium

Option 2:  With Deductible of $150K per occurrence

1 year term:  $22,288.75 monthly premium
$315,465.00 annual premium

3 year term:  $20,059.88 monthly
$240,718.56 annual premium

The total bid amount for a three year term is $946,395.00 with an option to renew for an
additional two (2) years with the availability of funds.

As the bid amount is over $500,000.00, it has been forwarded to the Port’s Legal Counsel for
review as required by SGCA 5150.
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TWIC Card Renewals

In 2013, the Port will need to address the renewals of TWIC cards that will be expiring for Port
employees. The Port anticipates that 204 cards will expire in 2013 with an additional 84
expiring between 2014 and 2018. Also for employees that are currently off-island, on sick leave
or military leave, there are an additional 44 that are pending their TWIC card renewal. Currently
there is only one TWIC card reported lost and 12 employees with no TWIC card.

There are cost two options available for the renewal of the TWIC cards. The first option would
allow Port employees to extend their TWIC card for a period of three (3) years at a cost of
$60.00 for each card. The total cost will be $12,240.00 for all cards expiring in 2013. There are
no enrollment procedures are needed or background checks for the three (3) year renewal process
that can be facilitated through HELP DESK.

The second option would allow Port employees to renew their TWIC for a five (5) year period at
a cost of $129.75 for each card. The total cost will be $26,469.00 for all cards expiring in 2013.
The process of enrollment for the five (5) year card will require a background check.

The Port Management has recommended the three (3) year renewal process.

The GM has applied for and received her TWIC Card.

Emergency Procurement for Phone Service

The GM sent a request on Wednesday, February 13, 2013 to Ms. Claudia Acfalle, Chief
Procurement Officer, GSA to facilitate the emergency procurement for both phone and internet
service for the month of February for PAG. As a result of a bid process Pacific Data Systems
(PDS) had won the bid to provide communication services to the Port and commence providing
such services at the beginning of February 2013. The Port was informed that service could not
be provided until Thursday, February 21, 2013. As a result, in order to insure continuous
communication service the Port requested that the current carrier, GTA extend service for the
month of February to insure uninterrupted service. Governor Calvo signed the authorization for
the emergency procurement for phone service on Monday, February 18, 2012.

The Port provided the following justifications:

1. Point-to-Point Metro-E connection to Government of Guam (GGWAN) systems: This
system allows the PAG’s Procurement system to be linked with General Service Agency
(GSA) for procurement processing.

2. IP Metro-E connection: This service includes the internet capability, website access,
receiving and sending email communications.
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3. CIJIS- Criminal Justice Information System: This service is used primarily for the Port’s
law enforcement functions. The system allows the Port Police to share and obtain
information with the justice system.

Division Managers Meeting

The GM continues to conduct Monday Division Managers Meetings.

TDT Meetings

GM continues to attend TDT meetings held on the following dates: Monday, March 11, 2013
and Thursday, March 21, 2013. The next meeting is scheduled for Friday, March 29, 2013. The
TDT continues to move forward the Port construction projects.

Public Utilities Commission

On Tuesday, February 26, 2013, the Public Utilities Commission (PUC) conducted a regular
business meeting at 7:00 p.m. in the evening. On the agenda was PAG Docket 12-01 Status
Report for the demolition of Gantry Crane 2, ALJ Report, Proposed Order.

The PUC, as part of the review of the POLA Sales Agreement and the Interim Maintenance
Agreement PAG Docket 12-01, required under its ordering provisions for PAG to file a report

with the PUC regarding the status, future plans, or demolition of Gantry Crane 2 by Friday,
February 15, 2013.

The GM provided a letter on Thursday, February 14, 2013, to Dr. Jeffrey Johnson, PUC
Chairman, informing him that the Port is currently reviewing options related to the
decommissioning and eventual removal of Gantry Crane 2 from the waterfront. The GM also
informed him that once the Port completes its due diligence and obtained PAG Board approval,
the Port can then proceed to notify PUC of its final decision. The GM relayed that this process
may take up to three months to complete.

Attending the PUC hearing on behalf of the Port were the GM, Interim Deputy GM, Ms. Alma
Javier, Procurement & Supply Manger and Acting Corporate Services Manager and Mr. Richard
Quiambao.

Attorney Fred Horecky, representing Administrative Law Judge David Mair, provided an update
to the PUC Commissioners on the February 14, 2013 letter from the Port and recommended that
the Port submit another report providing details of the Port’s efforts to address the removal of
Gantry Crane 2 from service and also ordered the following:

1. By May 31, 2013, PAG shall file another status report with the PUC regarding the
status, future plans, or demolition of Gantry Crane No. 2.
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2. PAG is ordered to pay the PUC’s regulatory fees and expenses, including, without
limitation, consulting and counsel fees and expenses associated with this docket.
Assessment of PUC’s regulatory fees and expenses is authorized pursuant to 12 GCA
Subsection 12002 (b) and 12024 (b), and Rule 40 of the Rules of Practice and
Procedure before the PUC.

The recommendations of the ALJ were unanimously adopted by the Commission Members. The
GM and the key Division Mangers and staff will meet and coordinate over the next couple of
months to finalize a proposal for Board review prior to the PUC deadline to determine the final
cost and disposition of Gantry Crane 2.

Task Order 35 Amendments 03 and 04

On Monday, March 25, 2013, the GM signed the Task Order 35-03 to reallocate and supplement
the OEA Grant Funds Distribution and Transshipment Study and Five Year Tariff Petition and
Schedules; and Task Order 35-04 to facilitate the turnkey Vendor Delivery of Terminal
Operating System.

The Task Orders were reviewed and approved with minor amendments by the following
Managers: Chief Planner, Engineering Manager, Procurement and Supply Manager, Systems
Manager, Operations Manager, General Accounting Supervisor and Commercial Manager.

Updated Financial Dashboard from MARAD

In response to a request from the Port, Mr. Brian T. Varney, Director, Pacific Ports & Projects,
Maritime Administration, Department of Transportation provided an updated Financial
Dashboard on Monday, March 18, 2013. According to the documents provided by Mr. Varney,
the updated Dashboard states that an additional $3,438,197.53 has been committed since the last
report of August 1, 2012. This amount represents the cost for the Program Management Support
($534,091.00), CFS Construction ($1,046,837.00), and Design and Engineering services for the
Container Yard and new Gate ($1,857,269.53). The current remaining amount of the contract
funds available is $42,751,131.90.

The GM requested for future updates on a quarterly basis, as the last report that had been
provided to the Port was seven months ago.

Port Facility Maintenance Fee

In follow up to the GM’s February report to the Board, the Port Management has segregated the
revenues charged for the Facility Maintenance Fee in the 2013 budget. The anticipated revenues
for this year is $1,527,268.00
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The PUC had previously approved a Facility Maintenance Fee for the Port on February 25, 2010
(PUC Order Approving Implementation Policy Port docket 09-02). The purpose of the Facility
Maintenance Fee was intended to charge $25 per bill of lading when the total value is $2,500 or
more. The Port was required to develop a process and policy to exempt cargo from the fee if the
value was less than $2,500 and that shippers that frequently shipped items that were less than
$2,500 would be exempt from the fee.

Procurement Work Sessions

A Governor’s Directive was issued on Friday, February 22, 2013 to all executive departments
and agencies providing notice that the General Services Agency (GSA) would be holding a series
of work sessions to address procurement issues. The Port GM and appropriate staff were
directed to participate in the scheduled training for Wednesday, March 6, 2013, from 1:00 — 3:00
p.m. The GM attended the initial part of the training session with the Interim Deputy General
Manager and Acting Corporate Services Manager participating in the entire session.

The training session, instructed by Claudia Acfalle, provided an outline of the specific steps that
need to be followed during the procurement process with examples of procurement documents
provided for participants to review and follow.

Paseo De Susana Fishing Platform Project

As the requested changes had been made to the MOA for the Paseo De Susana Fishing Platform
Project, and the document was cleared by Port Legal Counsel and the Board Chairman, the GM
on behalf of the Port Authority of Guam signed off on the MOA between the Department of
Agriculture, Department of Parks and Recreation and the Port Authority of Guam to develop a
fishing platform to be constructed along the Agana Marina at the Paseo de Susana Park location.
Previous concerns raised by the Port concerning financial cost related to trash collection and sign
construction were removed from the final version of the MOA. Also language relating to the
ownership of Port property was also removed at the request of the Port. The MOA was signed
on Thursday, March 7, 2013 at the conclusion of the Gregorio Perez Agana Marina Ribbon
Cutting and Groundbreaking Ceremony.

Repair of 35-Ton Shore Based Aft Mooring Dolphin at Gulf Pier

On Friday, March 15, 2013, the GM provided a response to Mr. Jaime Andres Ortega, President
of Mobil Oil Guam Inc., concerning his request of March 12, 2013 to address the repair of the
Aft Mooring Dolphin at Gulf Pier. The GM relayed that the Port’s Engineering Division had
completed an RFP for A/E Engineering Consulting Services for the needed designs and upgrades
to repair these dolphins. Unfortunately, there have been delays in the procurement process.

Port Engineer Manager Simeon Delos Santos and Mobil Engineer Garet Olivares visited the
mooring dolphin and Gulf Pier on March 13, 2013. As a result, and after the review of Structural
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Engineer assessment, plans, specs and calculations provided by Mobil and reviewed by the Port,
it was determined that it was critical to move forward with the repairs.

The GM notified Mobil to proceed with the repairs and the Port would pay for time and material
for the repairs not to exceed fifty thousand dollars ($50,000.00). Mobil will be responsible for
obtaining all necessary permits for construction and the Port Engineering Division will conduct
regular inspections during construction and address approval of the payments.

Tristar Fuel Line Repairs

The Port received a letter from Mr. K.K. Vikraman, General Manager for Tristar Terminals
Guam Inc., on Thursday, March 14, 2013 requesting approval from the Port to begin corrective
actions for the refurbishing of fuel dock line “D” within the Port Container Yard. The GM
provided a response to Tristar on Thursday, March 21, 2013 informing him that the three (3)
locations that needed repairs on the Tristar fuel line was located in the most congested areas of
the container yard. According to the Port Engineer Manager and Port Operations Manager,
construction repairs by Tristar will impact storage capacity and the effective movement of yard
equipment that are used to handle shipping containers.

The Port concurred with Tristar that the repair work on the fuel lines was necessary to avoid any
adverse environmental impacts. However, due to the critical Port locations needed for the
repairs, the GM relayed that Tristar needed to provide a detailed scope of work, method of
statement, implementation plan and a safety plan. In addition, Tristar would be responsible for
obtaining all necessary permits needed for the repair project. The GM also relayed that the Port
would reserve the right to charge Tristar for the cost of business interruption for any delays
caused by construction.

The Port will work with Tristar to minimize impact to Port operations and simultaneously
address the needed repairs to the Tristar fuel line.

GPA Power Outages

The GM coordinated with GPA General Manager Joaquin Flores to keep the Port updated on
scheduled power outages that could affect Port operations. The Port and GPA have since
coordinated with the respective Port Mangers that need to be contacted to insure that appropriate
manpower are available and generators at the Port are operational. A concern was raised by Port
Management in late February when the Port experienced power outages on two weekends
without adequate notice placing the Port in a reactive rather than proactive mode to address
operational concerns.

The Port received notice for a scheduled power outage for Saturday, March 16, 2013, so that
GPA could energize underground lines recently constructed under Route 11 for Industrial
Avenue and portions of the Port facilities. A separate outage has been scheduled at the end of
March to connect the remainder of the Port facilities.



GM Report to PAG Board
March 28, 2013
Page 7 of 29

Agat Marina

On Wednesday, March, March 13, 2013, the GM, Interim Deputy GM and Commercial Manager
visited the Agat Marina to review the current conditions and determine how to proceed with
needed repairs and improvements to the Marina. The GM will provide an update at the next
Board meeting on recommendations concerning needed upgrades and operational improvements
for the Agat Marina.

Overtime Expenditures for 2012 and 2013
In follow up to discussions with the Board during the February 2013 Board Meeting, the GM has
received the listing of overtime expenditures for FY 2012 and the expenditures to date for FY

2013.

Here are the following expenditures according to Divisions:

Division 2012 2013 (to date)
Harbor Master $10,620.07 $4,441.79
Port Police $134,383.36 $56,095.86
Stevedores $141,247.57 $134,159.54
Terminal $146,623.91 $173,265.50
Transportation $70,326.53 $22,677.47
Crane Mechanics $70,326.53 $22,677.47
Corrosion $7,474.88 $0

Fleet $12,082.10 $12,936.43
Welding $17,341.79 $3,406.59
BLDG Maintenance $2,029.30 $1,811.53
Janitorial $94.00 $0
Electricians $64,888.01 $44,710.63



GM Report to PAG Board
March 28, 2013

Page 8 of 29
Maintenance Control $220.92 $1,089.36
Clerical $226.38 $0
Engineering $237.42 $0

The Port Management will further review the overtime cost and make recommendations to the
Board if additional positions need to be filled versus continued increases in overtime cost within
the critical divisions.

Port Safety Issues

Isotainer Lashing Rod Accident

On Saturday, February 16, 2013, the GM was contacted by the Interim Deputy GM at 10:20 a.m.
and was informed that Port Stevedore Norberto G. Datuin was unlashing containers from Barge
S-2001 when he was suddenly struck by a lashing rod that hit his head. According to a report
filed by Mr. Frank Roberto, Safety Administrator, Mr. Datuin had been working with Stevedore
Leader Richard Dydasco to unlash a container (often referred to as an isotainer) of liquefied
petroleum. As a result, once Mr. Dydasco loosened the lashing rod and Mr. Datuin was
simultaneously loosening the deck corner casting, Mr. Datuin was hit on the right side of his
head and passed out. Mr. Datuin had his safety hat on at the time and was then taken by
ambulance to Guam Memorial Hospital for a medical examination.

On Monday, February 18, 2013m the GM, Interim Deputy GM, Terminal Superintendent, and
Safety Administration collectively inspected the corner castings of Isotainers and noted the rust
areas on the corner castings. The Interim Deputy GM and Safety Administrator concurred that
the Coast Guard needed to conduct an inspection and determine if the isotainers were safe for
continued use and were seaworthy to be secured to a ship or should be grounded until repairs
could be made to the rusting holes or the containers be replaced.

Aside from this particular incident, there is a more important issue that needs to be addressed to
determine if regular inspections are conducted and if the safety requirements for the storage and
movement of containers or isotainers are addressed on a routine basis. Also, who has
responsibility for injuries suffered by Port personnel as a result of defective containers provided
by the shipping companies? The GM will inquire this issue further with Legal Counsel to
determine how to proceed with this issue and if there are liability issues to address with the
shipping company. Also, further standards need to be reviewed or implemented with regards to
the maintenance of these containers that are being handled by Port employees.

The recommendations from the Safety Administrator included the removal of the rusted
containers from service until repaired, certified and inspected by the U.S. Coast Guard; Port
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Stevedores need to be informed on this issue during safety meetings, and be conscious of their
own safety to properly handle lashing rods.

The Coast Guard, as a result of its inspection, identified three (3) of the Isotainers as not meeting
safe transportation requirements.

Accident with POLA Crane #16 and Tractor #86

An accident report was received by the GM on Monday March 25, 2013 concerning POLA
Crane #16 and Tractor # 86. According to the report, at “approximately 8:00 am, Mr. Joseph
Nangauta, Crane Operator, was assigned to load and discharge containers off the MellSudong
berthed at F-5. He was operating POLA #16 and was traveling right (west) when crane struck
Tractor #86 which was parked on crane rail facing west. The outside (land side) gantry leg struck
the left rail wheels of Tractor #86 causing extensive damage to the rear tire and rim. There was
damage to the fender guard of the POLA #16.

Mr. Antonio Mesa, Equipment Operator II, who was operating Tracker #86 had parked on the
gantry track supposedly to get shade while awaiting the discharge of containers from the
MellSudong. Mr. Mesa informed the Port Safety Office that he had fallen asleep and was not
aware that POLA #16 was moving on its tracks.

POLA #16 was still operational after this accident. However, the right rear fender guard needs to
be repaired. As for Tractor #86, the left rear tire and rim were destroyed.

The Safety Inspection Office determined that the cause of the accident “was the failure of
Tractor #86 to adhere to safety rules not to park over gantry crane rails.” The accident will be
reviewed by the Accident Review Board and then a final report will be forwarded to the GM to
take appropriate action.

The GM, Operations Manager, Maintenance Manager inspected the scene after the accident. The
GM requested the Operations Manager to remind Port employees working on the waterfront to
adhere to the safety requirements and not at any time park on the gantry tracks.

General Manager Meetings

Meeting with GSA on Port Procurement Issues

On Friday, March 8, 2013, the GM and Interim Deputy GM met with Ms. Claudia Acfalle. The
purpose of the meeting was to discuss the status of current procurements related to PAG air
conditioners, phone services and the surveying of PAG equipment to include Gantry Crane 2 and
the barge located at the Port.
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Ms. Acfalle discussed the areas where PAG needed to improve its procurement procedures and
relayed that GSA would continue to provide the Port assistance with regards to its procurement
needs. The GM inquired if it was possible to provide Port employees to be further trained under
GSA and then facilitate the possibility having procurement authority returned to the Port. Ms.
Acfalle responded that this requested process had already been previously implemented and she
further relayed that GSA could still provide this assistance more effectively than the Port.

With regards to discussions on Gantry Crane 2, the GM and Deputy inquired if it were possible
for the Port to address the survey of metal material from the crane and recoup any revenue
gained from the sale of the metal material. Ms. Acfalle responded that the Port should provide a
formal letter of request to GSA and then GSA could authorize this process.

Meeting with Matson

On Tuesday March 12, 2013, the GM met with the following representative from Matson:
General Manger Len Isotoff, Regional manager/Sales & Customer Service Bernie Valencia and
Facility Maintenance Manger Lance Hagen. The courtesy visit at the request of Matson was to
discuss general Port updates and maintain open lines of communication. The GM relayed the
current projects that were outlined for construction in 2013 and the areas for planned operational
improvements for 2013.

Mr. Isotoff relayed that he was temporarily assigned to New Zealand for the next six months to
address Matson operations there and that Ms. Valencia would be the primary point of contact
here at the Guam office during his absence.

Meeting with Matson on Crane Maintenance

On Tuesday, March 26, 2013, the GM met with regional Manager for Sales and Customer
Service Bernie Valencia and Facility and Maintenance Manager Lance Hagens. Also present
from the Port were Maintenance Manager Ernie Candoleta and Manager for Equipment Support
Services Joaquin Pangelinan. The meeting had been mutually requested to discuss the
maintenance of the POLA cranes and Gantry Crane 3. Mr. Candoleta relayed that there are
currently seven employees that are assigned to maintain the three POLA cranes and six
employees to maintain Gantry Crane 3. Mr. Candoleta asked if Matson would consider reducing
the contractual employees by two as he was of the position that the Port could absorb the
responsibility and still maintain operations. He further relayed that labor cost was a considerable
expense and he wanted to keep within budget. Mr. Hagens responded that the Port has a very
good wielding staff that he described as “superior and excellent” in terms of their wielding skills.
The Matson representatives stated that they would consider the request.

Both parties agreed that it was mutually important to insure that all four cranes be properly
maintained and would coordinate regular meetings to address these issues.
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Meeting with ANZ

On Tuesday March 12, 2013, the GM met with ANZ CEO John Wade, Senior Relationship
Manager Kieron Ward and Assistant Relationship manager Jennie-Lyn Quiambao. Also present
at the meeting were the Interim Deputy Manager and the Acting Financial Affairs Controller.

Mr. Wade stated that the purpose of the visit was to get a status update on the crane operations
and the implementation of the new crane revenue fees. The Port responded that it currently had
January revenue numbers in the amount of $324,446.00 and was still awaiting the revenue total
for February. The Port relayed that the crane operations are working well as intended and that
the Port would prioritize its payment to ANZ on its loan. The parties agreed to maintain regular
meetings as needed to be kept updated on the status of the cranes and revenue fees.

The Financial Affairs Controller inquired, as the issue had been brought to her attention by Port
employees, as to why a $10 fee was being charged to cash their ANZ checks at ANZ Bank. Mr.
Wade responded that if the employee did not have an account, the bank would not have
information of that individual on file. As such, further verification is required by the bank to
cash a check, even if the check is from ANZ Bank. Mr. Wade recommended that the employees
could open an account and deposit as little as a single dollar to avoid the $10 dollar bank fee.

The GM relayed that this fee is not required by other banking institutions on Guam and
suggested requesting two forms of a photo identification and a fingerprint to cash checks from
that institution.

Since the meeting with ANZ, the Port has received $471,687 for the month of February. The
combined total revenue to date is $796,133. The cost of expenses for insurance, loan payments
and maintenance total $734,000 as of February 2013.

Meeting with the Port Users Group Guam (PUGG)

On Thursday, March 14, 2013, the GM, Interim Deputy GM and Operations Manager met the
following members of the PUGG: Mr. Byron Valera — Marianas Steamship, Mr. Gregory R.
David — Ambyth, Mr. Kevin S. Calvo — Ambyth, Mr. Ed Cruz — Mell, Mr. Rich Sablan —
Marianas Steamship, Ms. Bernie Valencia — Matson, and Mr. Gerry Reyes — Norton Lilly.

The GM relayed, after introductions of the meeting, that she appreciated the participation of the
PUGG and the opportunity to meet with them and discuss issues of mutual interest concerning
the operations of the Port. Mr. Sablan provided background information on how the Port
operated prior to five years ago and what improvements his company has observed since that
time. He relayed that the improvements were the results of collective efforts of both the users
and the Port. He discussed the importance of time factors involved in the unloading of cargo and
the improvements that have been made to the level of production in recent years.
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The Port Operations Manager discussed the issues and challenges that have led the Port to where
it is today and the benefits of the ongoing preoperational meetings between the PUGG and the
Port to coordinate efforts prior to the arrival of a vessel to minimize delays and provide required
services. It was also recommended that post operational meetings should also be conducted to
discuss and implement improvements for the PUGG and the Port. The group collectively agreed
that these coordination meetings were necessary and beneficial to operations.

Mr. Cruz discussed the improvements that his company has seen and relayed that he was pleased
with the improved performance, adding that the Port has come a long way over the years.

Mr. David stated that not everyone was pleased with the implementation of the new rates on
foreign flag vessels and that as his ships don’t require the use of the gantry cranes. He relayed
that it was unfair for his consignees to have to pay the cost for equipment that they don’t use.

The group discussed the issues related to casual labor and asked if this matter could be further
looked into for when additional manpower was needed for certain shipments. The Operations
Manager discussed how the decision was made to create two shifts to address the unloading of
cargo with the Union. The group also discussed the importance of maintaining Port equipment
and being ready to provide support services when needed.

The Operations Manager discussed the plans for the renovations to the CFS Building, the
demolition of Warehouse 2, the removal of Gantry Crane 2 and the expansion of the yard
facilities and what impact each project would have on Port operations. He relayed that the
PUGG will be kept updated on these projects and the impact on unloading schedules and berth
locations.

The Interim Deputy General Manager discussed the Port’s interest to maintain control of Hotel
Wharf and the benefits that could be gained to provide additional berthing for ships including
passengers ships that could be accommodated at Hotel Wharf once the Wharf is brought up to
Coast Guard compliance standards. The PUGG concurred that there was a need to upgrade
Hotel Wharf as an additional berthing location, especially with the increased activity and planned
construction at the main Port location.

A significant issue of concern that was highlighted by the PUGG was the maintenance and
cleanliness of the Administration Building and the restroom facilities. All PUGG members
concurred that these issues were long standing and needed to be addressed. They relayed that
when they had visitors to the building, they were embarrassed by the conditions of the restrooms
and the lack of soap, toilet tissue and paper towels. They relayed that as they pay for their
building leases and a common area fee for insurance, maintenance and utilities, they do expect
for the facilities to be clean and maintained. The PUGG also inquired if the building could be
repainted. The GM concurred and stated that she would look into these concerns as these were
issues that could be readily addressed.
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The Port and PUGG have agreed to meet on a monthly basis to maintain open dialogue and
communication.

One of the more immediate benefits of the meeting was the response from Mr. David from
Ambyth who emailed the GM on Thursday, March 21, 2013 to relay that he appreciated the
prompt action taken to address the unsanitary conditions of the restrooms and the general
condition of the Administration Building. He stated that there were “noticeable improvement in
the 2nd Floor men’s restroom hygiene during the last few days (now cleaned regularly, the soap
dispenser is full, paper towels are available) and the cleaning staff are doing a much better job of
mopping and wiping down the Admin Building hallways and staircases.” He further relay that
there was much more to do but wanted to extend credit where credit is due.

The GM responded that the Port would work to address additional concerns at the
Administration Building.

Meeting with GEDA for RFP No. 12-014

On Tuesday, March 26, 2013, the GM, Procurement and Supply Manager, Acting Financial
Affairs Controller, Commercial Manager and Operations Manger met with GEDA Business
Development and Marketing Manager Lester Carlson Jr. and Public Finance Administrative
Assistant Arleen Evangelista. The purpose of the meeting was to discuss the status of the loan
request for the Port to finance the Service Life Extension Repairs for F-5, FSM upgrade and top
lifters not to exceed Ten Million Dollars ($10,000,000.00).

GEDA had previously notified the Port in a letter dated Tuesday, January 22, 2013, that the Bank
of Guam Legal Counsel had requested for GEDA to seek legislation “that would provide the
funding source for the loan as being secured by a Pledge of PAG’s revenue and to waive
Sovereign Immunity for the Bank.” At the time, GEDA’s Acting Administrator stated that the
bank would not be able to close on the loan unless these issues were addressed and legislation
was passed into law.

During the meeting, the Port requested GEDA to review language that was contained in the loan
with ANZ Bank for the recent purchase of the Port cranes that did not require further legislative
action. The Port provided copies for GEDA to have their counsel and the Bank of Guam counsel
review. Overall, Mr. Carlson relayed that GEDA was here to provide assistance and would
facilitate the request and let the Port know once he received a response. If legislative action is
not required to address the Sovereign Immunity issue, the Port could gain a reduction of two
additional months that may be needed to pursue the legislative route.

The Port also relayed to GEDA that it has presented a five (5) year plan in October of 2012 to the
PUC and would present this issue to the Port Board during its March 2013 meeting authorization
to begin the petition process 3.95% increase specifically for organic growth.
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On Thursday, March 28, 2013, Mr. Carlson sent the GM an email response concerning the Port’s
request from the Tuesday meeting. He relayed that after discussing the matter with Mr. Bill
Leon Guerrero and Mr. Keven Camacho, the following response is being provided:

1. The Bank of Guam is not inclined to remove the legislative amendment requiring the
waiver of Sovereign Immunity. Upon reviewing the ANZ loan language it was noted
that the ANZ loan is guaranteed by USDA and thus if PAG were to default USDA
would enter into the picture and provide the necessary coverage.

2. The Bank of Guam is willing to begin interest charges upon draws from the loan as
opposed to beginning interest payments immediately as contained in the Term Sheet
which GEDA sent PAG January 22, 2013. This is very favorable to PAG as interest
will only be charged on amounts disbursed and should result in a sizeable savings
over the initial arrangement.

3. The Bank of Guam is aware that PUC approval will be required and will hold its
commitment until PAG’s Tariff Rate Adjustments are approved. Mr. Carlson
mentioned that this may take until October, 2013 and the Bank of Guam understands
and will still honor its commitment to providing the financing for PAG.

Meeting on JMD Trading and Smoking Wheels Request for Waiver

On Tuesday, February 19, 2013, the GM and Operations Manager John Santos met with Mr.
Henry Simpson at his request concerning two issues: 1) unclaimed cargo from Mr. Joseph Kim
of JDM Global that arrived at the Port on November 18, 2012 and 2) waiver of Port fees for an
upcoming Smoke and Wheels event.

On the first issue, Mr. Simpson inquired for a waiver of the demurrage (storage fees) for the yet
unclaimed shipment. The GM informed Mr. Simpson that the shipment of five (5) containers for
JMD Trading (Consignee) arrived at the Port in November of 2012 and has since accumulated a
storage fee of $40,459.00 as of February 19, 2013. The company that sent these containers from
Korea to Guam also owes the shipping company $21,982.65. The GM relayed to Mr. Simpson
that she did not have the authority to waive fees for services provided by the Port and
recommended that he relay this information to the company JMD.

Mr. Simpson also asked for a similar waiver for containers arriving for an upcoming Smoke and
Wheels event. He relayed that the Port has waived these fees during previous years. The GM
responded that with the new PUC orders concerning the charges on cargo and services provided
by the Port, there is no language in these orders allowing for the waiving of fees that were being
charged to all other companies and that the Port could not extend this benefit in the future.

Meeting with Agat Marina Tenant

On Wednesday, February 19, 2013, the GM met with Mr. Randy Coffman a tenant at the Agat
Marina. Attending the meeting with Mr. Coffman were the GM and Commercial Manager
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Glenn Nelson. Mr. Coffman wanted to discuss his concerns about the recent request from the
Port to require that all his boats at the Agat Marina be seaworthy.

The annual lease agreement between the Port and its tenants under the Condition of the Vessel
section, requires that “In the interest of Public Safety, Lessee shall be required to demonstrate to
Lessor that the Vessel is capable of motoring to and from the Channel Marker located outside the
Agat Marina. At any time, if in Lessors sole opinion and discretion, the condition of the Vessel
at any time creates a safety hazard, or if the Vessel is or becomes non-operational, or is in a
sinking or swamped condition, Lessor may immediately terminate this Agreement without
further notice.”

Mr. Coffman has two vessels docked at the Agat Marina with approved leases from the Port: Sun
Chaser (GU 6058 PU) and an unnamed vessel (GU 5095 PU). He also has a request for two
additional lease agreements for the Earadel (GU 3835 PU) and Earth (1049250).

The GM informed Mr. Coffman that the Port is in the process of insuring that all Lessees with
the Marinas are in compliance with their lease agreements. As there may not have been
consistent enforcement in the past, the GM relayed that she would provide Mr. Coffman the
opportunity to recommend a reasonable period of time to be reviewed and approved by the Port
to demonstrate that all his vessels are sea worthy and operating in compliance with the lease
agreement.

As Mr. Coffman had not provided a formal response, the GM sent a letter on March 14, 2013 to
Mr. Coffman providing him a deadline of Monday April 1, 2013 to insure the mobility of all his
vessels at the Agat Marina.

Meeting with Brand Inc. Recycling

On Tuesday, March 19, 2013, the GM and Commercial Manager met with Mr. Roberto S. Cruz
from Brand Inc. Recycling that currently has a monthly lease on Port property identified as a
portion of Parcel 1 formally known as Hawaiian Rock area that he uses for storing metal and
other material intended to be shipped off island to be recycled.

Port Management was concerned that Mr. Cruz still had materials stored on the property and
wanted to insure that he had a plan to remove the materials prior to the expiration of his lease.
Mr. Cruz responded during the meeting that the previous lessee Dong Yang had left other metal
materials and junk on the property prior to his lease agreement. The Port Commercial Manager
relayed to Mr. Cruz that he had a Metallic Waste Disposal Agreement with the Port and his lease
agreement included the requirement to address the removal of metal material left behind by
Dong Yang. He did state that he would address the removal of the material but raised a concern
that since the reconstruction of Route 11, the gate that was previously secured to his leased
property had been opened so that cargo trucks used the site as a turn area. As a result, he stated
other people were coming into his leased property and dumping waste and other metal material.



GM Report to PAG Board
March 28, 2013
Page 16 of 29

The GM responded that she would inquire with the DPW Highway Division to determine if the
cargo trucks could returned to their previous turning area adjacent to Route 11 now that the road
construction is nearing completion. Once this issue could be addressed, the gate leading to Mr.
Cruz’s leased property could be secured.

Mr. Cruz also requested the assistance of the Port as the land owner of the property to sign-off on
his 2013 renewal for a Solid Waste Management Permit to store recycling material on the

property.

Port Partnerships

PORT EVACUATION SIGNAGE / SIRENS WORKGROUP

The Port received notice from Mr. Hassan O. Rosell Sector Guam Contingency Planning and
Force Readiness, that the Guam AMSC will conduct a Port Evacuation Signage / Sirens
Workgroup on Wednesday, April 10, 2013. 1t is critical to address the installation of the
evacuation sirens that were purchased a number of years ago and have yet to be installed. Guam
still does not have the ability to readily notify residents through the use of emergency sirens for
an impending tsunami two years after the tsunami disaster in Japan.

The objective of the workgroup is to prepare a timeline and facilitate the installation of
evacuation signs and sirens at the Port. The Port will actively participate in this workgroup to
insure that the sirens are finally installed.

Second Quarter Area Maritime Security Meeting

The GM attended the 2"! Quarter Area Maritime Security Meeting on Thursday, March 14, 2013,
at the Governor’s Office at Adelup. Also attending the meeting from the PAG were Interim
Deputy General Manager Felix Pangelinan, Port Police Chief Doris Aguero, Planner IV Joe
Javellana, andAssistant Harbor Master Charlene Yatar.

The GM signed a Homeland Security Non-Disclosure agreement that is required of the members
of the Guam Maritime Security Committee and is not able to report matters for open discussion.
However, the GM wishes to relay to the Board that the Port is an active member of this
Committee and maintains participation with other law enforcement and related Government of
Guam Department and federal entities.



GM Report to PAG Board
March 28, 2013
Page 17 of 29

Freedom of Information Act Request

Request from Bernadette Meno

On Thursday, February 21, 2013, the Port received an emailed FOIA request from Ms.
Bernadette Meno requesting electronic copies of the following documents: “All email
correspondence between Board Chairman Dan Tydingco and members of the media between
February 19, 2013 to February 21, 2013. These emails releasing information to the media
regarding the Civil Service Commission and any AG memos were done in his capacity as Board
Chairman and obviously his release of these documents in such a public manner negate any
attempt the Port would have to deny this FOIA under SGCA Subsection 10104 (a) (1).”

The Port responded to Ms. Meno’s request on Wednesday, February 27, 2013 informing her that
there was “no email correspondence between Board Chairman Dan Tydingco and the members
of the media between February 19, 2013 to February 21, 2013. Therefore, there are no
documents responsive to your request.”

Request from Mindy Aguon from KUAM

On Monday, March 18, 2013, the Port received an emailed FOIA request from Ms. Mindy
Aguon from KUAM requesting records that are within the custodial control of PAG relating to
the following:

1. Any contract between the Port Authority of Guam and Dr. Stephen Hayashida,
if one exists.

2. Alisting of all medical procedures performed or recommended to be performed by
Dr. Stephen Hayashida, either on Guam or off island, for Port employees and the
dates those procedures were performed or were scheduled to be performed.

3. A breakdown of how much the Port Authority of Guam has paid Dr. Stephen
Hayashida for medical services dating back to 2007.

On Wednesday March 20, 2013, the Port provided a response to Ms. Aguon. The response
included total cost for the following services: 1) Anesthesia $33,066.45 2) Fees for Dr.
Hayashida $167,633.50 and 3) Hospitalization at Pali Momi $224,785.32.

Request from Assistant Attorney General Rob Weinberg

On Tuesday, March 19, 2013, the Port received a FOIA request from Assistant Attorney General
Rob Weinberg requesting “Copies of all documents related to the appointment, confirmation,
termination of appointment, removal from office, or reappointment of the following members
and former members of the Port Authority of Guam Board of Directors.”
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Mr. Weinberg requested the documents for the following Board Members appointed to the Port
Board: current members Christine Baleto, Mike Benito, Mary Michelle Gibson, Eduardo Ilao,
and Daniel Tydingco; also previous Board Members William Berry, Joseph Camacho, Marilou
Lacson, Jovyna Lujan and Monte Mesa.

The Port provided a response to Assistant AG Weinberg on Monday, March 25, 2013.
Request from Mindy Aguon from KUAM

On Tuesday, March 26, 2013, the Port received an emailed FOIA request from Ms. Mindy
Aguon from KUAM requesting documents related to the following Workers Compensation
isssues:

1. Any and all documents related to work related injuries that occurred at the Port
Authority from December 2002 to the present. Ms. Aguon relayed that some of
the requested information may be redacted due to privacy issues.

2. The documents should include Workers Compensation forms detailing the date
and type of work injury for the seven Port employees who have received medical
treatment by Dr. Steven Hayashida as well as documents showing that they
received medical treatment at the Guam Memorial Hospital.

3. Any certifications that were made by WCC for those seven employees.

4. A listing of how much workers compensation leave or sick leave these individuals
received following the work related injury and records indicating how much time
these individuals took off between the time of injury and time of surgery.

5. Any and all records that show who authorized and/or referred these seven injured
workers to Dr. Steven Hayashida.

6. Any and all payments made in connection with workers compensation claims at
the Port and alleged workers compensation related injuries.

The Port is currently compiling the information requested.

Legislative Related Matters

Committee on Public Safety, Infrastructure, and Maritime Transportation
Informational Briefing

The Port Management provided a presentation to the Committee on Public Safety, Infrastructure,
and Maritime Transportation on Tuesday, March 5, 2013.

Port Management had prepared a slide presentation providing an update on the status of Port
Modernization, Crane Maintenance and Status of Gantry 3, PAG Facilities and Infrastructure,
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Fuel Lines and F-5 Structure, Golf Pier and Cementon Issues and the Hotel Wharf Geotechnical
Study and Availability. Added to the agenda prior to the Informational Briefing was a request by
Oversight Chairman Tom Ada to include the terms of the PAG Board Members, Legal Counsel
Contract and the procurement of Workers Compensation Insurance.

Engineering Manager Simenon Delos Santos provided the presentation on the Status of Port
Modernization. Maintenance Manager Ernest Candoleta provided the presentation on Crane
Maintenance and Status of Gantry 3. Commercial Manager Glenn Nelson provided the
presentation on the PAG Facilities and infrastructure, Fuel Lines, and F-5 Structure. Interim
Deputy General Manager and Harbor Master Felix Pangelinan provided the presentation on
Hotel Wharf Geotechnical Study and Availability status. Acting Corporate Services Manager
Alma Javier provided the presentation on the PAG Board Member Terms, Legal Counsel
Contract and status of Workers Compensation Insurance. Operations Manager John Santos had
planned to provide an update on the Port CIP Accomplishments and Ongoing projects.
Unfortunately, due to the length of the over four hour hearing, the information was not publicly
relayed but included in the printed documents provided to the Committee Members.

Unfortunately, Chairman Ada required that the GM and Port Management Staff be sworn in
prior to the commencement of the Port presentation. The request for Port Management to be
sworn in for an “Informational Briefing” was highly unusual and unnecessary. However, Port
Management complied.

Request from Senator Tom Ada on the Port Improvement Enterprise Fund

On Tuesday, March 5, 2013, the GM received a letter from Senator Tom Ada inquiring if the
Port had received an updated financial dashboard from MARAD and if so, when was the
information received by the Port, and what was the current balance in the PEF account. He also
wanted to know the estimated cost of construction for the CFS Building Modification, Selected
Break Bulk Yard Modifications and the PAG Facility Expansion. In addition, Senator Ada
wanted to know what are the expenditures related to administrative and pre-construction cost
such as environmental studies and A&E expenditures have been funded from the PEF.
Moreover, he also wanted to know if there were task orders for future administrative cost before
the TDT and wanted to know the associated amounts of these task orders.

Response to Senator Tom Ada on the Port Improvement Enterprise Fund

On Monday, March 25, 2013, the GM provided a formal response to Senator Ada concerning his
letter of March 13, 2013 requesting information on the status of the Port Improvement and
Enterprise Fund. The GM relayed that the Port is currently working with Parsons Brinckerhoff,
MARAD and its PMT EA Engineering, the Port Users Group and its tenants and stakeholders to
address the Port modernization projects.
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An updated dashboard from MARAD was provided by Mr. Brian Varney on Monday, March 18,
2012 with a current balance of $42,751,131.90.

In response to Senator Ada’s question concerning the three projects to be undertaken in 2013, for
the CFS Building Modification, the Selected Break Bulk Yard Modifications and the PAG
facility expansions, the Port provided the bid cost of $899,000.00 for the CFS Building
Modification. However, in the case of the Break Bulk Yard Modifications and the PAG new
Facility Expansions, the GM did not relay engineer estimates on these two projects to preserve
the integrity of the procurement process. The GM also relayed that the Port would be
disadvantaged if interested firms were aware of estimated amounts that the Port was willing to
pay for projects. As for the Break Bulk Yard, the project is currently in the design phase and is
scheduled to go out to bid next month in April with a tentative completion date of the first
quarter of 2014. In the case of the Facility Expansion Project, this project is still in the design
phase and has yet to be awarded. The completion of construction is scheduled for the first half
of 2015.

As for Senator Ada’s inquiry on the amounts of expenditures associated with the Port Enterprise
Fund (PEF), the following expenditures were provided: 1) MARAD - $1,500,000.00 for
Administrative Cost; 2) EA Engineering - $5,748,868.10. The total expenditures to date are
$7,248,868.10.

Request from Senator Ada concerning the Marine Service Life Extension
(MSLE) Loan

On Monday, March 11, 2013, Senator Tom Ada sent a letter to the Port GM concerning the
Marine Service Life Extension (MSLE) Loan and his request for clarification if the project was
to be funded from new revenues generated from the Port’s tariff or current Port revenues. He
relayed that as his committee prepares to introduce legislation at the request of the Port to wave
sovereign immunity, it was necessary to determine how the MSLE was to be financed.

Senator Ada requested the following:
1. How much is the estimated annual debt service for the $10 million loan?

2. How will this loan be funded — from current revenues or from revenues obtained
through a new rate increase?

a. If through a rate increase, when does the Port anticipate submitting its petition to
the Public Utilities Commission? Or,

b. If the loan is to be paid from current revenues, what operational expenses is PAG
identifying to cut back?
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Senator Ada provided a March 25, 2013 deadline for the Port to respond to his inquiries. In
addition, he also provided a fact sheet with the history of events related to the MSLE project.
The Senator also issued a Press Release to the media concerning his letter of inquiry to the Port.

Response to Senator Tom Ada on the Marine Service Life Extension (MSLE)
Loan

On Monday, March 25, 2013, the GM provided a formal response to Senator Ada concerning his
letter of March 11, 2013 on the status of the Marine Service Life Extension Loan. The GM
relayed that the Port is awaiting an official Notice of Award from GEDA concerning the selected
Offer or and the new terms and conditions related to the finalizing and closing of the loan. As
the Port is now going through the procurement process, it is unable to provide details of the
annual debt service and other terms and conditions of the loan.

The GM relayed that the loan would be funded from its operating funds with an applicable tariff
and rate structure. The Port has previously submitted to PUC a five (5) year Tariff Projection
and a Twenty (20) Year Financial Plan in October of 2012. A recommended rate scenario with a
rate adjustment is to be provided for the Port Board to review and adopt before the final
recommendation is forwarded to PUC.

Bill No. 65-32, The Responsible Board and Commission Education Act

This information is being provided to the Board for informational purposes. Bill No. 65-32 “The
Responsible Board and Commission Education Act” was introduced by Senator Mike San
Nicolas that will require members of government boards and commissions to be educated on the
laws that apply to their respective department of agencies. The responsibility for implementing
the education course would be designated to government department or agency associated with
the board or commission, or by the governor.

Apparently Senator San Nicolas is concerned that board and commission members may have
committed “honest errors” that have resulted in procurement delays and litigation that has been
costly to the government.

Bill No. 29-32, Competitive Equalization Act on the Leasing of Government of
Guam Property

On Wednesday, March 6, 2013, the Port received a letter, dated the previous day from Senator
Vicente Pangelinan, Chairman of the Committee on Appropriations, Public Debt, Legal Affairs,
Retirement, Public Parks, Recreation, Historic Preservation and Land, providing notice of a
public hearing on Bill No. 29-32 (COR), An Act to add subsection 60114.1 and subsection
60114.2 to Chapter 60 of 21 Guam Code Annotated relative to Competitive Equalization Act on
the leasing of Government of Guam property.
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The content of the bill essentially states that autonomous agencies such as the Port “ have been
exempt from applicable taxes on the income generated from these leases, giving them unfair
advantage over private landowners and developers due to the below market pricing created by
this tax exemption.”

The bill would require the implementation of new applicable taxes that shall be applied to leased
lands to include

(a) Business privilege tax shall be paid on all income received as lease payments on
commercial leases by autonomous agency, public corporation, and other public
instrumentalities of the government of Guam.

(b) Real estate tax shall be paid on all improvements constructed on lands leased in a
commercial lease by autonomous agency, public corporation, and other public
instrumentalities of the government of Guam.

The funds collected by the imposition of taxes on autonomous agencies will be “divided equally
and deposited in the Guam Ancestral Lands commission (GALAC) “Land Bank” Fund and the
Chamorro Land Trust Commission’s (CLTC) “Chamorro Home Development Fund” for the
development of infrastructure improvements on land trust residential and agricultural lands.”

In coordination with the Administration, the Guam Economic Development Authority provided
testimony against Bill No. 29-32. The Port also submitted written testimony in opposition to Bill
No. 29-32 on Tuesday, March 19, 2013.

Bill No. 69-32, Relative to the Duration of commercial Leases for Public Real
Property and Related Facilities

The Port received a copy of Bill No. 69-32 “An Act to Add a New Section5351 to Chapter 5 of
Title 5 GCA, Relative to the Duration of Commercial Leases for Public Real Property and
Related Facilities.” The bill was sponsored by Senator Tom Ada, Senator B.J. Cruz and Senator
Rory Respicio.

This bill will not change the current requirement for the Port that lease agreements extending
over five (5) years period will require legislative approval. This restriction already exists for the
Port and the Guam Memorial Hospital. The intent of this bill is to standardize this requirement
for commercial contacts for public property and facilities owned by the Government of Guam.
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Travel Request

Incident Response to Terrorist Bombings Training

The GM is requesting for the Board to approve a request for travel for two PAG employees to
attend an Incident Response to Terrorist Bombings training in New Mexico from May 21-24,
2013. The travel is 100% federally funded and the training is recognized by the office of
Homeland Security.

The Port Management is recommending that Mr. Joaquin P. Pangelinan, Manager, Equipment
Support Services and Mr. Raymond B. Santos, Transportation Superintendent attend this
training.

FY 2013 National Homeland Security Conference

The GM is requesting for the Board to approve a request for travel to attend the FY 2013
National Homeland Security Conference to be held from June 4-7, 2013 in Los Angeles,
California. The conference will be held in conjunction with the Major Cities Chief Intel
Commanders Meeting and the Leaders in Counter-Terrorism Conference. The GM has included
a memorandum to the Board concerning the benefits that can be gained by the Port’s
participation at this conference.

The GM has requested in addition to herself, that the following Port staff attend: Maintenance
Manager Ernie Candoleta, PSGP Grants Manager Joe Javellana, Acting Financial Affairs
Controller Joann Conway, and Port Police Chief Doris Aguero.

The travel for the Port participants is 100% federally funded.

Port Acting Appointments

1. Ms. Alma B. Javier, the Procurement Supply Manager, was appointed by the GM to
serve as the acting Corporate Services Manager on December 21, 2012. Her acting
appointment expired on March 21, 2013.

2. Ms. Joann B. Conway, General Accounting Supervisor, was appointed by the GM on
December 17, 2012 to serve as the acting Financial Affairs Controller. Her acting
appointment expired on March 17, 2013. Acting appointment extended on March 22,
2013. If DOA approves, Detail appointment expires on June 19, 2013.

3. Ms. Carmelita C. Nededog, Personnel Specialist ITI, was appointed by the GM on
December 17, 2012 to serve as the acting Personnel Services Administrator. Her
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10.

appointment expired on March 17, 2013. Pending letter of extension from the GM’s
office.

Mr. Felix R. Pangelinan, Harbor Master, was appointed by the Board on January 22,
2013 to serve as the interim Deputy General Manager. His appointment will expire
on January 22, 2014.

Ms. Miami E. Ulbenario, General Accounting Supervisor was appointed by the GM
to serve as the acting Financial Affairs Controller. Her appointment will expire on
June 16, 2013. Rescinded acting appointment memo dated March 15, 2013.

Mr. Anthony J. Aguon, Building Maintenance Leader was appointed by the GM on
December 17, 2012 to serve as the acting Building Maintenance Supervisor. His
appointment expired on March 17, 2013. Requested for extension. If DOA approves,
extension will expire on June 14, 2013.

Mr. Raymond C. Munoz, Building Maintenance Supervisor was appointed by the GM
to serve as the acting Facilities Maintenance Superintendent on December 17, 2012.
His appointment expired on March 17, 2013. Requested for extension. If DOA
approves, extension will expire on June 14, 2013.

Mr. Anthony M. Blas, Stevedore Supervisor I was appointed by the GM to serve as
acting Stevedore Supervisor IT on February 1, 2013 due to the military deployment of
Mr. Junior D.N. Topasna, Stevedore Supervisor II. His appointment will expire on
detail May 2, 2013. Expiration date was changed to April 30, 2013.

Mr. John G. Borja Stevedore Supervisor will be appointed by the GM on May 1, 2013

to serve as the acting Stevedore Supervisor II. His appointment will end on July 31,
2013,

Mr. Joseph C. Tajalle Stevedore Supervisor I will be appointed by the GM on August
1, 2013 to serve as the acting Stevedore Supervisor II. His appointment will end on
October 31, 2013.

Port Activities and Events

Maritime and Port Security Operations Center Groundbreaking Ceremony

The groundbreaking ceremony for the Maritime and Port Security Operations Center (MPSOC)
is scheduled for Friday, April 5, 2013, at 10:00 a.m. The actual construction of the building by
MAEDA Pacific and is scheduled for late April with and anticipated completion date of
December 31, 2013. The Port Security Enhancement Project (PSEP) operations will
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substantially upgrade Port security with the CCTVs, radio communications, access control and
TWIC reader capabilities all in one facility. The amount funded for the project is $910,954.00.

Governor Calvo has been invited to serve as the key note speaker for the event.

Agana Marina Ribbon Cutting/Ground Breaking Ceremony

The ribbon cutting ceremony for the completion of Docks A, B and C for the Agana Marina and
a grounding breaking ceremony for the commencement of Phase 2 of the Marina improvements
was held on Thursday, March 7, 2013.

The event was attended by a number of island dignitaries including Governor Calvo who
provided the key note address. Mr. Leonard Kaae, Senior Vice President and Manager for Black
Construction extended brief remarks as his company was contracted to perform the construction
work for Phase II of the Gregorio D. Perez Marina Renovation and Site Improvements. PAG
Board Chairman Daniel Tydingco extended welcoming remarks and the GM extended closing
remarks on behalf of the Port and staff.

The Phase II project will renovate the Marina by installing new sheet piles to protect adjacent
property from further deterioration and erosion. The project is funded by the Department of
Interior Office of Insular Affairs at a cost of $1,698,877.00.

A Ribbon Cutting Ceremony was also held at the same time for the following Marina projects
that were completed with cost share of 82% federal and 17.5% local funds:

1. Dock A Repairs by contractor Hubtech International Corporation at a cost of
$253,000.00. The project was completed on July 27, 2011.

2. Dock B Repairs by contractor BEJJESS Enterprises, Inc., GEMCCO, at a cost of
$318,000.00. The project was completed on November 28, 2012.

3. Dock A& B Pile Extension Project by contractor BME & Sons Inc., at a cost of
$96,230.00. The project was completed on December 18, 2012.

4. Dock C Repairs by contractor Black Construction Corporation at a cost of
$278,700.00. The project was completed on December 18, 2012.

Mobile Container and Vehicle Screening System Signing Event

An MOU signing ceremony with Lt. Governor Ray Tenorio was held on Thursday, March 21,
2013 at the Governor’s Office. Participating in the signing ceremony were the Port, Customs
and Quarantine and the Coast Guard. The Mobile Container and Vehicle Screening System was
obtained by the Port and is 100% federally funded ($1.4 million) by the US DHS 2011 Port
Security Grant Program. The signatories for the MOU were the Port GM and the CQA Director
Pedro Leon Guerrero. The acquisition of the Mobile Container and Screening system has been
endorsed by the Area Maritime Security Committee that is Co-Chaired by Captain of the Port
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Coast Guard Sector Guam Captain Casey White and Co-Chair for the Port Interim Deputy
General Manager Felix Pangelinan.

The vehicle screening system will provide Customs the opportunity to quickly inspect containers
for illegal contraband and expand the level of hazardous material that can be detected. At the
present time, the Port can only detect chemical and biological substances. The anticipated
delivery of the Vehicle Screening System is scheduled for December 2013 to January 2014. Mr.
Joe Javellana, Planner IV has served as the point of contact for this project.

XTERRA Guam Championship Race

The Port served as one of the sponsors for the XTERRA Guam Championship Race that was
recently held on Saturday March 23, 2013. The Port provided the use of Port Beach as an event
site for the beginning and after race activities. The Port staff cleaned up and prepared Port Beach
for what turned out to be a successful event.

2013 Relay for Life

Governor Calvo sent out a Memorandum on Thursday, February 21, 2013 to encourage all
Departments and Agencies in the Government of Guam to participate in this year’s Relay for
Life coordinated by the American Cancer Society. The event will be held at George Washington
High School on Friday, May 24, 20113 from 7:00 pm to 7:00 am the following morning.

Ms. Jessica Drilon, Terminal Administrative Assistant is serving as the primary representative to
encourage Port employee participation and Ms. Betty Wusstig-Perez, Administrative Assistant
(PAGGMA Officer) is serving as the alternate representative.

Physical Fitness and Health Program for Port Employees

The GM has tasked Mr. Frank Santos, Program Coordinator IV to coordinate the Physical
Fitness and Health Program for the Port Employees. There is currently a need to formalize the
implementation of a health program for the Port. Government of Guam employees are entitled
by law to three hours a week to exercise during working hours with approved physical fitness
activities.

The GM has noted that there are six employees of Port Employees are currently on long term
disability and related leave due to health issues. Of course, all health problems cannot be
prevented by exercise alone, however the implementation of an active wellness program can
provide proactive and preventive health benefits for the Port employees and ultimately benefit
the Port in having healthy and active workers.

The GM will participate with interested employees to begin a walk exercise program starting
Monday, April 1, 2013, at 4:00 p.m. in the afternoon.
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Request from 36™ Communications Squadron to adopt Family Beach

The GM received an inquiry from SSgt Brian Duenas, from Andersen AFB, about the possible
adoption of the Port Family Beach as a volunteer community outreach project.

On Thursday, February 28, 2013, the GM met with SSgt Duenas to further discuss the adoption
of Family Beach. SSgt. Duenas stated that his Squadron was interested in volunteering for a
once a month clean-up to include the removal of trash and other debris from Family Beach. The
GM responded that the Port was appreciative of the interest of the 36" Communications
Squadron and would assign a Port staff member to work with him to coordinate the details and
develop a resolution for the Port Board’s approval to formalize the relationship between the Port
and the Squadron.

The interim Deputy GM has assigned Mr. Frank Santos to facilitate this project and prepare a
resolution for the Port Board to review during its March 2013 meeting.

A previous PAG Board Resolution (No. 2110-01) was adopted on January 28, 2010, by the
Board to recognizing the contributions of the Micronesian Empowerment Volunteers towards the
beautification of Family Beach. According to the resolution, the Micronesian Empowerment
Volunteers had been actively “cleaning, landscaping, and performing grounds maintenance at
Family Beach on a monthly basis . . .”

The GM is of the position that the 36™ Squadron can still volunteer at Family Beach and
alternate weekends during the month can be coordinated between the two organizations.

NOTE: Pages 28-29 are Port Personnel related matters to be addressed
in Executive Session.
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March 28, 2013

Financial Highlights — YTD January FY2013

Operating Performance:

Operating Revenues (in millions)

Throughput Containers
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| Cargo Revenue [ Lease, Facilities, Others FY13 FY12

Total Operating Revenues as of January 2013 was $13.6 million, which consist of $10.6 in cargo revenues and
$3 million in Facilities, Leases, and Other Services. FY13 YTD cargo revenue is 22% higher than last year’s total
($8.7 mil) and 2% higher than Budget (510.4 mil).

Total Facilities, Leases, and Other Services as of January is 22% higher than last year (52.5 mil) and 19% higher
than budget ($2.5 mil).

Overall Operating Revenues as of January is 5% higher than Budget (513 mil) and 22% higher than last year’s
year to date January ($11.2 mil).

Total number of containers handled as of January 2013 was 31,234 which is 2% higher compared to last year
January total 30,717.



